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Steering Committee meeting and launch of the Project 
“Cross-border Cooperation for Sustainable Peace and Development. Phase 2”


Date: 		25 May 2018; 10:00-12:00

Venue:	MFA Conference hall

Minutes
Opening remarks:

Mr. Saidzoda Zohir Ozod, Deputy Minister of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Tajikistan, welcomed all participants and emphasized the importance of the project and highlighted contribution of UN and SDC to good neighbourhood relations between Tajikistan and Kyrgyzstan and development of border areas. Further Mr. Saidzoda emphasized key root causes of tensions, including incomplete delimitation and demarcation of the border, as well as turned attention to main conflict issues – land and water resources, road infrastructure. Deputy Minister mentioned that Tajikistan is interested in delimitation and demarcation of the border with Kyrgyz Republic and the Government of Tajikistan is actively working on this issue. Mr. Saidzoda highlighted key results achieved within the first phase of the project and expressed his confidence that together partners can achieve the planned results in the second phase. 
Ms. Pratibha Mehta, UN Resident Coordinator /UNDP Resident Representative in the Republic of Tajikistan welcomed participants, and highlighted that investing in prevention of crisis by addressing the root causes of the problem is the best way to ensure sustainable peace. She pointed out that data show reduction in conflict incidents from 2015 to 2017 and the project has also contributed to this optimistic result. Ms Mehta emphasized importance of do no harm approach and of considering lessons learnt from the first phase to improve results in the second phase. She noted, that equal attention need to be paid to both hard infrastructure projects, and the soft initiatives to build mutual respect and trust.
Ms. Corinne Demenge, Deputy Country Director of the Swiss Cooperation Office in Tajikistan, welcomed all participants and stressed the importance and complexity of the project. She noted that governments of Tajikistan and Kyrgyzstan are making efforts through the inter-governmental commissions to remove obstacles in cross-border cooperation and the recent reports indicate progress two countries made in this direction. She pointed out that further work to address the cross-border issues is needed, and the project has a particular role to mitigate the risk of the conflict. Ms. Demenge welcomed approaches and results achieved within the Phase 1. She emphasized the SDC’s commitment to finalize the Phase 1, and informed that the SDC is carrying out consultations and analysis with regard to the second phase of the project. 
Presentation of the project implementation progress. 
Mr. Kurtmolla Abdulganiyev, Peace and Development Advisor, UN Tajikistan, presented key results of the first phase of the project, and identified key lessons learned. He focused on essential parameters of the Phase 2, providing overview of conflict causes and problems, conflict dynamics, project goals, main principles of project implementation, and geographic focus. The detailed activity-by-activity Work Plan of the project, together with budget distribution and targets was presented to meeting participants. 
Discussion. Approval of the Work Plan:
Mr. Asadullo Hakimov, Ministry of Justice, emphasized the high efficiency of the first phase and expressed appreciation of the project’s extension for the next 18 months. He welcomed 35% allocation for infrastructure, and noted that it, however, may not be sufficient to address limited access to the resources in border areas, and proposed to consider allocating additional funding to this activity, since the main causes of the tensions are related to access to the resources, which may be addressed through the infrastructure projects.
Ms. Marhabo Olimi, Committee for Women and Family Affairs asked clarifying questions on 7 women initiatives, which were supported in the first phase, as well as on the overall number of women beneficiaries in the first phase. 
Ms. Saodat Kasymova, National Consultant, UN Women Tajikistan informed, that UN Women supported business and social initiatives. 18 women have been trained on business development. 3 business micro-grants were provided to women groups to facilitate income generation (e.g. bakery) in Isfara and B. Gafurov districts. 4 social initiatives were aimed to bring women from both countries together through cultural events, with engagement of adolescents and youth.
Mr. Kodiri Suhaili, Ombudsperson Office, informed that the Office of Ombudsman was actively involved in the project. In 2017, 36 community meetings have been conducted to discuss and explain the procedure on submission, review and addressing citizens’ needs/complaints on cross-border issues. The project implementation identified many challenges related to registration, addressing and solving the population application. Mr Suhaili recommended that local authorities meet more frequently with communities to be informed about population needs and take appropriate actions.
Mr. Oleg Guchgeldiyev, FAO Tajikistan, noted that FAO will bring its expertise in pasture management to the project. He emphasized, that it is important to carefully analyse, assess the risks and conflict sensitivities around pasture management, and coordinate the activities with the government counterparts. Mr Guchgeldiyev requested the Government’s support in identifying target areas for the pastures management activities.
Mr. Firdavs Bohirov, MFA, stressed that effective implementation and coordination mechanisms have been applied in the first phase, and they will be maintained during the Phase 2. He reconfirmed the importance of the joint monitoring visits to project area, and recommended to continue this practice within the Phase 2. Mr. Bohirov suggested that the project partners may consider a study visit to a country where similar problems were effectively addressed. He emphasized the need address the issues related to the human rights in close cooperation with the Office of Ombudsman. Mr. Bohirov noted that both components – capacity building and infrastructure – need to be maintained in the project. Responding to the FAO’s request regarding pasture the management, MFA recommends to closely work with the respective national counterpart (Land Committee), and engage MFA when necessary. MFA is committed to coordinate and support solution of any emerging issues.
Ms. Rahimzoda Shabnam, Committee for Youth Affairs and Sport, emphasized, that the targeting youth in border areas is a very important objective of the project, and implementation of the activities in the Output 2 will allow addressing youth related needs through the project interventions. Most of activities envisaged by the project have already been included into the joint UNICEF-Youth Committee Workplan – this will greatly facilitate coordination and cooperation.
Mr. Saidzoda Zohir Ozod, Deputy Minister of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Tajikistan, underlined that incomplete delimitation is a fundamental factor, which hampers solution of border issues, and delimitation is a long-term process, which is being dealt with by the inter-government commission. He emphasized that addressing the infrastructure needs are important. He noted, however, that many recent events reconfirm the importance of human factor; small incidents can escalate into a serious conflict. In this context, international partners should support the local and national government in awareness raising of population with regard to illegal construction in disputed areas. Pasture management issues must be coordinated and agreed with respective government institutions since pasture lands are among causes of conflicts. He called for the in-depth analysis of the relevance/practicability and mirroring activities with Kyrgyzstan to avoid disputes so all infrastructure, including pastures, are solved in a right and conflict-sensitive manner.
Ms. Pratibha Mehta, UN Resident Coordinator /UNDP Resident Representative in the Republic of Tajikistan, referring to the border delimitation and demarcation pointed out the United Nations have institutional mechanisms - including UNRCCA, UN Headquarters units - which can provide support to the Government. Moreover, partners in the Phase 2 should consider possibility of supporting inter-country dialogue through the Steering Committee platform or other, outside the Inter-government Commission, to ensure immediate review and addressing of the joint issues. Ms. Mehta underlined that there is a recognition that high-risk infrastructure projects must be vetted not only through a local approval process, but involve national counterparts at the capital level. Standard Operating Procedures of the project have been revised to reflect these lessons, and the same approach is being adopted by Kyrgyzstan. Ms Mehta recommended to invite other countries to study lessons of the project, and make achievements of the joint project widely known.
Mr. Rahmatzoda Rustam, First Deputy Chairman of Sughd Oblast, emphasized the effectiveness of the project and turned attention that conflict incidents have been reduced (January-May 2018 compared to the same period of 2017). Administration of Sughd oblast is interested in continuing cooperation and committed to provide any support to ensure successful implementation of the project.
Mr. Saidzoda Zohir Ozod, the Deputy Minister Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Tajikistan, summarizing the discussion reconfirmed the approval of the Annual Work Plan by the Steering Committee. He expressed gratitude to all participants and wished successful implementation of the new Phase with joint efforts. 
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